




 
BAXTER CITY COUNCIL MINUTES 

Work Session 
December 18, 2018 

 
Mayor Darrel Olson called the Work Session to order at 6:30 p.m.  
 
Council Members Present:  Mayor Darrel Olson, and Council Members Quinn Nystrom, Steve 
Barrows, and Todd Holman.  Council Member Mark Cross was absent. 
 
Council Members Absent: None 
 
 Staff Present: City Administrator Brad Chapulis, Finance Director Jeremy Vacinek, Community 
Development Director Josh Doty, Police Chief Jim Exsted, Public Works Director Trevor Walter, and 
Assistant City Administrator Kelly Steele  
 
2019-2020 Capital Improvement Plan 
City Administrator Chapulis summarized the 2019-2020 capital improvement plan.  The council 
consensus was to continue moving forward with the projects identified for 2019, commercial projects 
identified for 2020, and continue to hold discussions regarding the city’s assessment policy.    
 
MOTION by Council Member Barrows, seconded by Council Member Holman to adjourn the council 
work session at 7:00 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Approved by:      Respectfully submitted, 
 
       _____________________________ 
Darrel Olson       Kelly Steele 
Mayor       Assistant City Administrator 
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BAXTER CITY COUNCIL MINUTES 
December 18, 2018 

 
1.  Call Meeting to Order 

Mayor Darrel Olson called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
 

2.  Roll Call 
Mayor Darrel Olson and Council Members Quinn Nystrom, Steve Barrows, and Todd 
Holman were present.  Council Member Mark Cross was absent.  
 
Administrator Brad Chapulis, Finance Director Jeremy Vacinek, Assistant City 
Administrator Kelly Steele, Police Chief Jim Exsted, and Community Development Director 
Josh Doty were present. 
 

3. Pledge of Allegiance 
All joined Mayor Olson in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 
4. Additions or Changes to the Agenda 

City Administrator Chapulis requested the addition of Consent Agenda item R. to accept 
$145 donation to the police department from Glen Bauer of Cobb, California and Other 
Business 9B. 2019 Memorywood Drive Improvements. City Administrator Chapulis asked 
to pull City Attorney Closed Session item 12B. 
 

5. Public Comments 
None. 
 

6. Government Finance Officers Association Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in 
Financial Reporting Presentation 
Mayor Olson explained the city has received a Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in 
financial reporting by the Government Finance Officers Association of the United States and 
Canada for its comprehensive annual financial report.   
 

7. Consent Agenda 
A. Approve City Council Special Minutes from December 3, 2018 
B. Approve City Council Minutes from December 4, 2018  
C. Approve City Council Work Session Minutes from December 4, 2018  
D. Approve City Council Special Minutes from December 13, 2018 
E. Approve City Council Special Minutes from December 13, 2018 
F. Approve the Payment of Bills and Finance Report  
G. Approve 2019 Council and Commission Meeting Calendar 
H. Adopt Resolution 2018-114 Establishing Polling Locations 
I. Approve Non-Union Employee Wage Adjustment for 2019 and 2020 and Implementation    

of the New Wage Scale 
J. Approve Amendment to Section 36 of the Personnel Policy 
K.  Approve Appointments for the Seasonal Position of Warming House Attendant for the 

2018- 2019 Season 
L. Adopt Resolution 2018-113 Approving the 2019 Fee Schedule  
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M. Add Moreton Capital Markets/US Bank as an Institutional Investment Firm for the City 
of Baxter 

N. Approve Submitting Correspondence to Crow Wing County Highway Department 
Requesting the Addition of County Road 170 Realignment to the Crow Wing County 
Highway Department 5-Year Capital Improvements Plan for 2023  

O. Accept Planning Commission Minutes of December 11, 2018  
P. Accept Utilities Commission Minutes of December 5, 2018  

1. Approve the Crow Wing County Highway Department invoice for the 2018 City 
Wide Striping in the amount of $30,493.74. 

2. Approve the Anderson Brothers Construction Invoice No. 6703 for the 2018 North 
Water Tower Rehabilitation Improvements Project for widening the driveway in 
the amount of $3,636.00. 

3. Approve the Landwehr Construction Inc. Change Order No. 2 in the increased 
amount of $15,924.77 for the 2018 Cypress Drive Improvements Project. 

4. Approve the Landwehr Construction Inc. Partial Pay Estimate No. 5 in the amount 
of $322,032.85 for the 2018 Cypress Drive Improvements Project contingent on 
delivery of the extra 4-inch materials before the check is released. 

5. Approve the Pratt’s Affordable Excavating, Inc. Change Order No. 7 in the 
increased amount of $16,157.76 for the 2018 Excelsior Road and Edgewood Drive 
Commercial Improvements Project. 

6. Approve Pratt’s Affordable Excavating, Inc. Partial Pay Estimate No. 9 in the 
amount of $59,404.61 for the 2018 Excelsior Road and Edgewood Drive 
Commercial Improvements Project. 

7. Approve the Anderson Brothers Construction Change Order No. 4 to pave the wear 
course on Cedar Scenic Road in the spring of 2019 on or before the project deadline 
of Friday, June 14, 2019 for the 2018 Mill & Overlay and Full Depth Reclamation 
Improvements Project. 

8. Approve Anderson Brothers Construction Partial Pay Estimate No. 5 in the amount 
of $99,380.20 for the 2018 Mill & Overlay and Full Depth Reclamation 
Improvements Project. 

9. Approve the Tri-City Paving, Inc. Final Pay Estimate No. 6 in the amount of 
$32,230.83 for the 2017 Mill & Overlay and Full Depth Reclamation 
Improvements Project and 2017 Excelsior Road Residential Full Depth 
Reclamation Improvements Project. 

10. Approve the Crow Wing County Partial Pay Request No. 2 in the amount of 
$115,260.51 for the 2017 County State Aid Highway 48 Railroad Crossing and 
Trail Improvements Project. 

11. Approve the Holden Electric Partial Pay Estimate No. 2 on the amount of 
$22,500.00 for the Water Treatment Plant Generator Improvements Project. 

12. Accept the 1,250,000 Gallon Capacity East Water Tower Inspection Report and 
budget for the repairs in the 2022 budget cycle 

13. Approve the AE2S Professional Services Agreement for the Cypress Drive Storm 
Sewer Station No. 2 SCADA Monitoring Programming in the amount of 
$8,650.00. 

Q. Adopt 2019 Mileage Reimbursement Rate of 58 Cents per Mile per IRS Regulation 
R. Accept $145 Donation to the Police Department from Glen Bauer of Cobb, California 
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8. Pulled Agenda Items  
City Administrator Chapulis asked to pull Consent Agenda item G. for further discussion.  
Minnesota Statute 412.02, subd. 2 does not allow the new council members to be sworn in 
until the first Monday in January.  Because the first Tuesday occurs before the first Monday, 
staff is recommending moving the meeting to Tuesday, January 8 so the departing council 
members would not have to attend another meeting.  The Planning and Zoning meeting would 
be moved to Wednesday, January 9. 
 
MOTION by Council Member Holman, second Council Member Barrows to approve the 
amendment to Consent Agenda item G.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
MOTION by Council Member Holman, seconded by Council Member Nystrom to accept the 
consent agenda.  Motion carried unanimously.  
 

9. Other Business 
A. Planning and Zoning Actions 

1. Adopt Resolution 2018-115 approving a Variance for minimum parking for 
Menards located at 15236 Dellwood Drive.  
Community Development Director Doty explained the request is a variance for 
minimum parking at Menards.  About one year ago the city reviewed an 
expansion to Menards which would eliminate approximately 30 parking spaces.  
Based upon a parking study, a variance was approved for 100 fewer parking 
spaces.  Several building permits were issued this year, including an expansion to 
a mezzanine that staff was not originally aware of.  When reviewing the 
ordinance, additional parking spaces are required for the mezzanine.  There is 
now a 113 parking stall shortage.  The Planning and Zoning Commission did not 
have any concerns with the additional 13 parking stall shortage and 
recommended approval.   
 
MOTION by Council Member Nystrom, seconded by Council Member Barrows 
to adopt Resolution 2018-115 approving a variance for minimum parking for 
Menards located at 15236 Dellwood Drive.  Motion carried unanimously,  
 

2. Adopt Ordinance 2018-024, Summary Ordinance 2018-025, and Resolution 
2018-116 approving a Planned Unit Development Final Plan Amendment to 
allow a flag pole exceeding 50 feet in height for the Planned Unit 
Development including properties located at 14275, 14203, and 14199 
Edgewood Drive.  
Community Development Director Doty explained the request is a PUD 
amendment to allow a flag pole at the Gander Outdoor site.  Any flag pole height 
in excess of 50’ requires a conditional use permit.  However, since the site is 
zoned PUD, an amendment is required.  The request is for a 100’ tall flag pole 
and 30’ by 60’ flag.  The applicant originally requested a 130’ tall flag pole and 
40’ by 80’ flag.  The tallest flag poles in the city are 70’ tall.  Staff expressed 
concerns of the requested flag pole height to the applicant.  Subsequently the 
applicant requested 100’ tall flag pole.  The Planning and Zoning Commission 
recommended approval for a 70’ tall flag pole.  After the Planning and Zoning 
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Commission meeting, the applicant submitted a letter indicating they are not 
interested in the city acting on anything other than the 100’ tall flag pole.   
 
MOTION by Council Member Holman, seconded by Council Member Nystrom 
to deny Adopt Ordinance 2018-024, Summary Ordinance 2018-025, and 
Resolution 2018-116 approving a Planned Unit Development Final Plan 
Amendment to allow a flag pole exceeding 50 feet in height for the Planned Unit 
Development including properties located at 14275, 14203, and 14199 
Edgewood Drive. Motion carried unanimously.  
 

B. 2019 Memorywood Drive Improvements 
City Administrator Chapulis explained last Thursday an improvement hearing was held 
and that staff was asked to contact MNDOT to discuss the variables between the two 
options.  Aric Welch, WSN, explained there are two options for the council to consider, 
Option A or Option G.   Option A is keeping the roadway the same width, two 6’ bike 
lanes, and no on-street parking.  Option G is 4’ bike lane, 11’ drive lane, 15’ shared lane 
for traffic and bikes, and 8’ parking.  After review with the district state aid engineer, the 
only way to stripe the bike lanes is to make the bike lanes 5’ wide. This could be 
accomplished by widening the roadway one foot.  Staff is looking for council direction to 
prepare for the January 8 council meeting.   
 
MOTION by Council Member Holman, seconded by Council Member Barrows to 
recommend Option A.  City Administrator Chapulis explained a motion is not needed at 
this time.  Council Member Holman withdrew his motion.   
 
Council Member Nystrom explained she supports Option G based upon the comments 
received from the public.   
 
The council consensus is to direct staff to prepare for the January 8 council meeting with 
Option A.   

 
10. Council Comments   

Quinn Nystrom: Council Member Nystrom expressed how much she enjoyed serving on the 
council and thanked staff and council for the past four years.   
 
Steve Barrows:  Council Member Barrows expressed his appreciation for city staff.  
 
Todd Holman: Council Member Holman wished Council Members Nystrom and Barrows 
well in their future endeavors.   
 
Darrel Olson: Mayor Olson wished Council Member Nystrom and Barrows well in their 
future endeavors.   
 

11. City Administrator’s Report 
City Administrator Chapulis thanked Council Members Nystrom and Barrows for the 
support they provided to city staff and reminded the council of the Forestview Drive Area 
Improvement Hearing scheduled for Thursday night at 6 p.m.   
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12. City Attorney’s Report 
A. Closed Session Under Minnesota Statute 13D.03, Labor Negotiations 

 
B. Closed Session Under Minnesota Statute 13D.05, subd. 3 (b), Attorney-Client 

Privilege 
City Attorney Person explained the council should develop findings for denial of the flag 
pole.   
 
MOTION by Council Member Holman, seconded by Council Member Barrows to 
amend the previous motion to deny the flag pole request because there are no conditions 
that would make a 100’ high flagpole consistent with the adjacent land uses; 
the 100’ flagpole would not be consistent with the development pattern; the request is 
not consistent with established ordinance or past practice; and there is no ability to 
mitigate the impact of a 100’ high flagpole.  Motion carried unanimously.   
 
City Attorney Person asked the council to enter into a closed session under Minnesota 
Statute 13D.03, Labor Negotiations  
 
MOTION by Council Member Holman, seconded by Council Member Nystrom to enter 
a closed session at 7:45 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously.  
 
MOTION by Council Member Barrows, seconded by Council Member Holman to return 
to an open session at 8:01 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously.   
 
MOTION by Council Member Barrows, seconded by Council Member Nystrom to 
approve the 2019-2020 collective bargaining agreement with LELS Local No. 414, subject 
to an affirmative vote by the membership.  Motion carried unanimously.   
 

13. Adjourn  
MOTION by Council Member barrows, seconded by Council Member Nystrom to adjourn 
at 8:04p.m. Motion carried unanimously.  

 
Approved by:      Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
       _____________________________ 
Darrel Olson      Kelly Steele 
Mayor       Assistant City Administrator 
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BAXTER CITY COUNCIL MINUTES 
Special Meeting 

December 20, 2018 
 

1.  Call Special Meeting to Order 
Vice Mayor Todd Holman called the special meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 

 
2.  Roll Call 

Vice Mayor Todd Holman and Council Members Quinn Nystrom, Steve Barrows, and Mark 
Cross were present.  Mayor Darrel Olson was absent.  
 
City Administrator Brad Chapulis, Assistant City Administrator Kelly Steele, and Public 
Works Director Trevor Walter were present. 

 
3. Presentation of 2019 South Interceptor North Forestview Area Improvement Hearing 

Bryan Drown, Bolton & Menk, presented the improvement hearing presentation.  Upon the 
conclusion of the improvement hearing, the council can either authorize or reject the project.  
If the project is authorized, plans and specifications will be prepared, the project bid, 
assessment hearing held, the construction contract would be awarded, and the project 
constructed.   
 
In 2013 the city commissioned a pavement management plan to evaluate the city’s now 85 
miles of streets and the funding of maintenance 
 
The existing conditions of the neighborhood are residential zoning; 24’ to 26’ wide 
bituminous streets constructed in the late 1980’s to mid-1990’s; private wells and septic 
systems; and no pedestrian improvements.    
 
The proposed improvements include the south interceptor forcemain, sanitary sewer, 
watermain, streets, pedestrian improvements, and stormwater outlet.   
 
The estimated project cost for the south interceptor forcemain re-route is either $1,567,505 
as a stand-alone project or $1,242,538 in conjunction with the North Forestview project.  If 
the forcemain re-route is completed in conjunction with the North Forestview Project, the 
city would credit 50% of the cost difference between the options to the property owners.  
The total estimated project cost for the North Forestview project is $8,287,880.  The total 
project cost for both the South Interceptor and North Forestview Project is $9,530,418.   
 
Under the city’s assessment policy, the city pays 40% of street cost up to 26’ wide; 100% of 
street costs in excess of 26’ wide; 100% of trail costs; 100% of lift station and forcemain; 
25% of sanitary sewer and water system; incremental cost for watermain in excess of 8” in 
diameter; and 60% of construction dewatering cost up to 20% of total sanitary sewer and 
water construction costs.   
 
The cost per ERU with an existing home for water improvements is $6,897.  The cost per 
ERU with an existing home for sewer improvement is $6,361.  The cost per assessable unit 
for streets is $7,934.  The total estimated assessment per ERU is $19,492.  The total 
estimated assessment per ERU with fees is $21,192. The estimated city cost is 51.7% of the 
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total project and the assessable cost is 48.3% of total project cost.  The estimated cost per 
front footage for watermain improvements is $77.27.   
 
Assessment balances will be amortized over a 15-year assessment term for this project.  The 
actual interest rate will be determined once the bonds are sold.   
 
The city offers assessment deferments for qualifying residential property owners.   
 
If the council moves forward with the project, the assessment hearing would be held in 
March 2019, a public informational meeting would be held in April 2019, and construction 
would be completed between May-November 2019.  
 

4. Questions of City Council Members 
Vice Mayor Holman explained there are five Baxter neighborhoods that are currently not 
serviced with city water or sewer. The city’s assessment policy may need to be further 
reviewed.  City ordinances requires property owners to connect to city services within one 
year of services being available.  City staff has commissioned a study with an appraiser to 
determine value for services provided to the properties.  The appraisal report was expected 
to be received prior to the hearing but it was not.   
 

5. Open Public Hearing 
 
MOTION by Council Member Barrows, seconded by Council Member Nystrom to open the 
public hearing at 6:49 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously.   
 
Michael Hopps, 12470 Camwood Trail, explained the project would cause him to be 
underwater with his home and he would have to use his retirement fund to pay for the 
assessment. Mr. Hopps explained septic systems are not bad and the city can ask property 
owners to test their systems.  Mr. Hopps provided a letter to the city indicating he will sue the 
city if the city moves forward with the project.  The forcemain project is reasonable.  Bolton 
and Menk will be receiving a large payment from the city for this project.    
 
Tom Rutske, representing Johnson Properties, explained the parcel was assessed over 
$400,000 in 2014 and is now proposed to be assessed $200,000.  Development of the parcel 
is limited due to the shoreland overlay zone, a wetland, and proposed future city street.  The 
proposed street will stop a potential sale of the property.  If the city moves forward with the 
project, Johnson Properties will have to seek legal relief.  
 
Craig Franke, 7309 Mississippi Road, explained the federal reserve has raised interest rates 
four times this year and will probably increase two more times next year, the economy is 
prime for a recession.  The special assessment deferment adds to the interest.  Mr. Franke 
contacted BPU to learn the average utility bill is $65 per month.  Water quality will decrease 
when connected to city water.  Several neighbors have indicated they will be priced out of 
their home if the project moves forward.  Bond rates will probably increase for the city.   
 
Vice Mayor Holman explained the council will consider if the city should move forward with 
the project during the January 8, 2019 council meeting.   
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Rose Bankers, 12619 Camwood Trail, explained the city needs to slow this project down until 
there are answers to the results of the appraisal.   Ms. Bankers expressed concerns that property 
values will not increase due to availability of city services.  If the city moves forward with the 
project, the city should consider contributing more towards the assessments.   
 
Barry Sell, 7185 Land o Lakes Road, thanked the council to allow residents to voice their 
option and asked for clarification to the pavement management slide as the small font was 
difficult to read.  Mr. Sell asked for a show of hands of who supports the project.    
 
Nancy Palmer, 12470 Camwood Trail, explained affordable housing is important and what 
happens in Minneapolis happens in Baxter.  The city has done what is good for the greater all.  
Ms. Palmer shared a story of a past Baxter resident being assessed.  The good that is coming 
from this project is getting to know neighbors.  Ms. Palmer asked those in attendance to share 
their story.   
 
John Magman, 12382 Scenic River Drive, explained he built his home in 2001 and was told 
city sewer and water would be available in a few years.  Mr. Magman explained he had to 
drill three wells to get water.  If the city does not move forward with the project now, it will 
only get more expensive in the future.  Several $30-40,000 trucks drive past his home.   
 
Vice Mayor Holman explained property owners can write a letter or email the city if they are 
not comfortable speaking during the public hearing.   
 
Dave Berier, 12494 Camwood Trail, questioned if the project is roadway, water, and sewer or 
nothing.  Mr. Berier explained he understands the road will deteriorate but will need a new 
roof, rather than city water and sewer.   
 
Ron Kidder, 12115 Fuschia Drive, explained the map showed during the presentation made 
the assumption the neighborhood should be coded yellow, meaning the area should be 
serviced with city water and sewer.  The city should revisit the assumptions as they are wrong.  
This area should be coded for well and septic.   
 
Matt Messerschmidt, 12665 Chestnut Dr., explained he moved to Baxter 1 ½ year ago because 
Baxter is a clean and very safe community.  The proposed assessment would cause his family 
to be forced to move and lose their dream of raising a child in this community.  The growing 
community will be killed because people will be unable to afford their property.  At tonight’s 
hearing the council has made their mind up and this project will affect everyone in this room.    
 
Atticus White, 7263 Mississippi Road, explained he is living pay check to pay check and 
driving an older vehicle.  Mr. White explained he is trying to raise a family and his wife is 
going to school.    
 
Jeff Kidder, 11978 Scenic River Drive, explained he built his home in 1985 and he will have 
to work longer to pay for the assessment.    
 
Judy Kaufmann, 12707 Camwood Trial, explained this neighborhood is an asset to Baxter.  
Children are still safe playing outside, neighbors waive to each other, and homes are 
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maintained.  The neighborhood will not be the same if the project goes through.  All equity in 
the home will go towards the assessment and there will be nothing left over.    
 
Trisha Oseland, 12506 Camwood Trail, explained she is a real estate agent and she moved to 
Baxter 1 ½ years ago.  Prior to purchasing her home, she came to city hall and inquired about 
city water and sewer being installed.  The city said the project has been scheduled in the past.  
Ms. Oseland explained she purchased the home assuming city water and sewer will not be 
coming and if she knew it would be coming, she would have offered less for her home.  City 
water and sewer provides no value to her home but does add marketability.  City water and 
sewer is an asset to a home buyer because they don’t have to maintain a well or septic system.  
Ms. Oseland explained she feels like the assessment system is backwards as properties should 
be appraised before the project is considered.  What is being proposed is not bad, but the cost 
is.  
 
Stephany Wilkens, 11931 Scenic River Drive, explained homes are not going up in value, and 
when having appraisals completed people usually have more than one. As a retired person 
with two pieces of land, the current water and sewer are fine.  Ms. Wilkens commented she 
has a beautiful house, but it will not say beautiful if she has to put any remaining income into 
the assessment.  The roads need to be improved.  The city has put this project off for many 
years and not sure why. 
 
Mr. Hopps explained everyone has a one-acre lot, there is no justifiable need for city water 
and sewer, and the city should reject the project.  Camwood Trail is a quiet neighborhood and 
a bike path is not needed.   
 
Maurice Olsen, 12230 Camwood Trail, explained he has not had a problem with his well or 
septic system. If the city completes this project, they will take away my well, if the city takes 
his well the city can pay for the well and septic.  A plumber will explain the neighborhood is 
similar to living on a sand dune.  We can put our heads together and find common ground.  
The possibility of grant funding for this project should be explored.  The city of Brainerd’s 
water and sewer service was paid for by the federal government.  The city should seek state 
and federal funding to pay for this project.   
 
Mr. Franke inquired if the zoning map was developed as part of a study.  Vice Mayor Holman 
explained the city’s comprehensive plan is reviewed every five to ten years.   Citizen 
commissions assist with developing the plan and public comments are sought.  The 
Comprehensive Plan provides guidance.  The names of everyone involved with the creation 
of the Comprehensive Plan is noted in the plan.   
 
Council Member Cross explained the map is a zoning make which does not indicate the 
properties have to have city water and sewer. A line was drawn to indicate no further 
development would be allowed without city services.  It is much more expensive to install 
utilities after neighborhoods are developed.   The city is trying to be fiscally responsible.  
 
Mr. Frankie questioned the services are proposed.  Council Member Cross explained it is to 
protect ground water and the properties are located in a city.   
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A property owner (did not identify name) asked what the ramifications to the city are if it 
doesn’t go forward with the project.    
 
Ray Griffin, 11766 River Vista Drive, explained he attended all city comprehensive plan 
meetings and the city did a good thing by making the lots large.  There are no public health 
issues with the existing septic systems.   
 
Mike Mangan, 12395 Forestview Drive, explained there are available funds under the USDA 
for infrastructure.   
 
Sharon Hurley, 12545 Camwood Trail, asked what an assessable unit is and suggested the city 
reevaluate how her pie shaped lot is proposed to be assessed.    
 
Maurice Olson, 12230 Camwood Trail, explained a saw mill was located where Costco is now 
located.  The problem started when a man who bought up a lot of property and sold a lot of 
lots. Navillus Land Company should be assessed for this project.   

 
6. Closed Public Hearing 

MOTION by Council Member Barrows, seconded by Council Member Nystrom to close 
the public hearing at 8:24 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously.   
 

7. Next Steps  
City Administrator Chapulis explained the appraisals will be added to the city’s website and 
the council will discuss the project on January 8 at 7:00 p.m. in the council chambers.  Notice 
will be provided if the discussion will take place in a work session.   
 

8. Adjourn  
MOTION by Council Member Barrows, seconded by Council Member Nystrom to adjourn 
at 8:26p.m. Motion carried unanimously.  

 
Approved by:      Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
       _____________________________ 
Todd Holman       Kelly Steele 
Vice Mayor      Assistant City Administrator 
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Accounts Payable

Blanket Voucher Approval Document

User: Nena.Newman

Printed: 01/04/2019 - 12:38PM

Warrant Request Date:12/31/2018

DAC Fund: 

Line Claimant Voucher No. Amount

1 Ace Hardware 000219419 142.96

2 AFSCME Council 65 000219420 964.72

3 American Steel Supply Inc 000219421 56.00

4 American Welding & Gas Inc 000219422 567.16

5 AT&T Mobility 000219423 867.06

6 AW Research Labs Inc 000219424 228.60

7 Bodyworks 000219425 4,886.81

8 Brainerd, City of 000219426 5,942.58

9 Breen & Person LTD 000219427 26,636.95

10 CEI Engineering Services 000219428 435.04

11 Cintas 000219429 232.69

12 Climate Makers Inc 000219430 347.58

13 Collins Brothers Towing of St Cloud Inc 000219431 250.00

14 Colonial Life 000219432 1,246.78

15 Crow Wing Power 000219433 17,098.86

16 CWC - Crow Wing County 000219434 10.00

17 CWC Highway Dept 000219435 196.91

18 CWC Recorder 000219436 46.00

19 Digital Ink Design & Graphics 000219437 175.00

20 Essentia Health 000219438 25.00

21 Exsted, Madisen 000219439 90.00

22 Fastenal Company 000219440 566.27

23 Faulk & Foster Real Estate Inc 000219441 410.39

24 Federal Withholding 000000000 19,449.16

25 First Impression Printing 000219442 3,112.83

26 Francotyp-Postalia Inc 000219443 114.81

27 Galls Incorporated 000219444 147.99

28 Gopher State One-Call 000219445 22.95

29 Granite Electronics 000219446 208.65

30 Guggenheim Retail Real Estate Ptnrs Inc 000219447 435.04

31 Hach Company 000219448 1,612.34

32 Heartland Animal Rescue Team 000219449 822.33

33 Huntley, Jessica 000219450 10.49

34 ICMA Retirement Corporation 000219451 200.00

35 Kennedy & Graven Chartered 000219452 693.75

36 Knife River 000219453 2,698.82

37 Little Falls Machine Inc 000219454 729.30

38 M R Sign 000219455 46.44

39 McKeag, Hannah Corrine 000219456 90.00

40 Metro Sales Inc 000219457 320.86

41 Midwest Machinery Company 000219458 130.97

42 MN Deferred Comp 000000000 5,485.12

43 MN Dept Transportation 000219459 306.16

Page Total: 98,061.37

Addendum A-12018
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44 MN Withholding 000000000 4,312.14

45 NCPERS Minnesota-330601 000219460 192.00

46 Nelson, Clint 000219461 859.14

47 Neumann Construction 000219462 15,660.00

48 Northern Business Products Inc 000219463 542.71

49 Office Shop 000219464 132.60

50 On The Wing Investments LLC 000219465 743.10

51 Pace Analytical Services Inc 000219466 1,632.00

52 PERA Retirement 000000000 20,705.85

53 Port Group Home 000219467 861.10

54 Pratt's Affordable Excavating Inc 000219468 60,563.00

55 Quality Flow Systems Inc 000219469 8,844.39

56 Rudolph, Justin 000219470 5,625.00

57 Short Elliot Hendrickson Inc 000219471 38,960.25

58 SRF Consulting Group Inc 000219472 3,722.76

59 Streicher's Inc 000219473 229.86

60 Toshiba Business Solutions 000219474 17.55

61 US Bank 000219475 2,250.00

62 Visit Brainerd 000219476 18,454.62

63 West Brainerd Autoservice 000219477 200.00

64 WEX Bank-Speedway 000219478 18.55

65 Williams, Mike 000219479 964.00

Page Total: $185,490.62

Grand Total: $283,551.99

66 Elan Credit Card 000000000 4,693.33

67 MN Dept of Revenue Sales Tax Remittance-Dec 000000000 4,474.00
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REQUEST FOR COUNCIL ACTION   January 8, 2019 

 
Department Origination: Administration Agenda Section: Consent 

   
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
Agenda Item:  Resolution 2019-001 Establishing the 2019 Council Appointments 
 
 
Approval Required:  Simple Majority of Vote of the Council 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
Minnesota Statutes authorizes the mayor and city council to appoint members to serve on 
various commissions, boards, and committees.  The attached resolution provides for 
council member appointments. 
  
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
There are no direct extraordinary fiscal implications from these appointments.  
 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
No staff recommendation. 
 
 
COUNCIL ACTIONS REQUESTED 
 
Motion to adopt Resolution 2019-001 Establishing the 2019 Council Appointments. 
 
 
ATTACHMENT 
 

1. Resolution 2019-001 Establishing the 2019 Council Appointments 
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RESOLUTION 2019-001 
 
 

A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING THE 2019 ANNUAL APPOINTMENTS 
 

WHEREAS, Minnesota Statutes authorize the City Council to make various 
appointments to commissions, boards and committees from its members,  
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, the Baxter City Council establishes the 
following appointments for 2019 as follows: 
 

Parks & Recreation Commission    Zach Tabatt 
  

Planning & Zoning Commission    Darrel Olson 
        

Utilities Commission      Mark Cross 
           

Long Range Planning Commission    Todd Holman 
        

Architectural Review Committee    Mark Cross 
 
Brainerd Fire Advisory Board    Darrel Olson 
 
Joint Powers Recreation Board    Darrel Olson 
 
Northland Arboretum Board     Darrel Olson 
 
Community Behavioral Health Hospital Advisory Board Connie Lyscio 
 
The Center       Connie Lyscio 
 
Joint Powers Wastewater Board    Todd Holman  
        Mark Cross 
 
 
Adopted by the Baxter City Council this 8th day of January, 2019. 
 

       _____________________________ 
       Darrel Olson 
       Mayor 
ATTEST: 
 
      
Kelly Steele 
Assistant City Administrator/Clerk 
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REQUEST FOR COUNCIL ACTION 
January 8, 2019 

 
Department Origination: Administration  Agenda Section: Consent 
    
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
Agenda Item:  Resolution 2019-002 Establishing the 2019 Annual Designations 
 
 
Approval Required:  Simple Majority of Vote of the Council   
 
  
BACKGROUND 
 
Minnesota Statutes 412.02, Subd. 2 require city councils to make certain designations at the first 
meeting of the year. The attached resolution provides for the designations as required by law and also 
staff and consultant designations.  It is understood that designations may be modified by action of the 
City Council within the calendar year. 
  
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
There are no direct extraordinary fiscal implications from these appointments.  
 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Staff recommends the designations included in Resolution 2019-002. 
 
 
COUNCIL ACTIONS REQUESTED 
 
Motion to adopt Resolution 2019-002 Establishing the 2019 Annual Designations. 
 
 
ATTACHMENT 
 

1. Resolution 2019-002 Establishing the 2019 Annual Designations 
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RESOLUTION 2019-002 

 
 

A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING THE 2019 ANNUAL DESIGNATIONS 
 

 
WHEREAS, Minnesota Statutes require and authorize the City Council to make various designations 

at its first meeting of the year, and 

 

WHEREAS, the City Council designates city staff and consultants to carry out specific functions and 

responsibilities,  

 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, the Baxter City Council establishes the following 

designations for 2019 as follows: 

 

Official Newspaper    Brainerd Daily Dispatch 
 

City Depositories    Bremer Bank, N.A.; 
Moreton Capital Markets/US Bank; 
PMA Financial Network, Inc. (4M Fund); 
Stifel, Nicolaus and Company; and 
Wells Fargo Securities 

 
Acting Mayor     Todd Holman 

 
Brainerd Lakes Area Economic  
Development Corporation   City Administrator 
 
Emergency Management Director  Police Chief  
 
City Engineer      Trevor Walter 
 
Consulting Engineer Widseth, Smith, Nolting & Assoc. 
 Short Elliott Hendrickson Inc.  
 WSB & Associates, Inc. 
      Bolton & Menk, Inc.   

 
Attorneys     Brad Person (civil) 
      Matt Mallie (prosecution) 
      Kennedy & Graven (bond counsel) 
      Madden Galanter Hansen, LLP (personnel)  
 
Data Practices Responsible Authority  Assistant City Administrator/Clerk 
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Data Practices Compliance Official  Assistant City Administrator/Clerk 
 
Assistant Weed Inspector   Public Works Director 
 
 
Adopted by the Baxter City Council this 8th day of January, 2019. 
 

CITY OF BAXTER, MINNESOTA 

 

             
       Darrel Olson 
       Mayor 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
      
Kelly Steele 
Assistant City Administrator/Clerk 
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CITY OF BAXTER MINNESOTA 
RESOLUTION 2019-003 

 
RESOLUTION ORDERING IMPROVEMENT AND PREPARATION OF PLANS FOR 

THE 2019 MEMORYWOOD DRIVE IMPROVEMENT PROJECT 
 

 
WHEREAS, pursuant to a resolution the council adopted November 20, 2018, a fixed date for a 
council hearing on Improvement No. 4127, of Memorywood Drive, an improvement of the street, 
water, sanitary sewer, storm water, and street lights from T.H. 210 to Clearwater Road; and  
 
WHEREAS, ten days’ mailed notice and two weeks’ published notice of the hearing was given, 
and the hearing was held thereon December 13, 2018, at which all persons desiring to be heard 
were given an opportunity to be heard thereon,  
 
NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF BAXTER, 
MINNESOTA: 
 

1. Such improvement is necessary, cost-effective, and feasible as detailed in the feasibility 
report. 
 

2. Such improvement is hereby ordered as proposed in the council resolution adopted 20th 
day of November, 2018. 

 
3. Such improvement has no relationship to the comprehensive municipal plan.  

 
4. Widseth Smith Nolting is hereby designated as the engineer for this improvement.  The 

engineer shall prepare plans and specifications for the making of such improvement. 
 

5. The city council declares it official intent to reimburse itself for the costs of the 
improvement from the proceeds of tax-exempt bonds.  

 
Whereupon, said Resolution is hereby declared adopted on this 8th day of January, 2019. 
 

________________________________ 
Darrel Olson, Mayor 

ATTEST: 
 
____________________________________  
           City Seal 
Kelly Steele, Assistant City Administrator/Clerk 
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CITY OF BAXTER MINNESOTA 
RESOLUTION 2019-004 

 
RESOLUTION ORDERING IMPROVEMENT AND PREPARATION OF PLANS FOR 

THE 2019 MILL AND OVERLAY AND FULL DEPTH RECLAMATION 
IMPROVEMENT PROJECT 

 
 
WHEREAS, pursuant to a resolution the council adopted November 20, 2018, a fixed date for a 
council hearing on Improvement No. 4419, a full depth reclamation for properties located on 
Fairview Road from Madeline Drive to 650’ east of Elder Drive, Industrial Park Road from 
2,250’ west of Cypress Drive to Highland Scenic Road, Greenwood Road from cul-de-sac west 
of Cypress Drive to Birch Drive, and Basswood Road from Cypress Drive to cul-de-sac;  
pedestrian trail improvements on the west side of T.H. 371 from Excelsior Road to T.H. 210; 
water improvements to Basswood Road and Greenwood Road east of Cypress Drive; and storm 
water improvements to Greenwood Road from the cul-de-sac west of Cypress Drive to Cypress 
Drive; and  
 
WHEREAS, ten days’ mailed notice and two weeks’ published notice of the hearing was given, 
and the hearing was held thereon December 13, 2018, at which all persons desiring to be heard 
were given an opportunity to be heard thereon,  
 
NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF BAXTER, 
MINNESOTA: 
 

1. Such improvement is necessary, cost-effective, and feasible as detailed in the feasibility 
report. 
 

2. Such improvement is hereby ordered as proposed in the council resolution adopted 20th 
day of November, 2018. 

 
3. Such improvement has no relationship to the comprehensive municipal plan.  

 
4. Widseth Smith Nolting is hereby designated as the engineer for this improvement.  The 

engineer shall prepare plans and specifications for the making of such improvement. 
 

5. The city council declares it official intent to reimburse itself for the costs of the 
improvement from the proceeds of tax-exempt bonds.  

 
Whereupon, said Resolution is hereby declared adopted on this 8th day of January, 2019. 
 

________________________________ 
Darrel Olson, Mayor 

ATTEST: 
 
____________________________________  
           City Seal 
Kelly Steele, Assistant City Administrator/Clerk 
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REQUEST FOR COUNCIL ACTION 
January 8, 2019 

 
Department Origination: Administration  Agenda Section: Consent  
   
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
Agenda Item:  Approve 2019 Brainerd Dispatch Advertising Agreement in the Amount of 
$5,000 
 
 
Approval Required:  Simple Majority of Vote of the Council   
 
   
 
BACKGROUND 
Historically, the City’s annual advertising agreement with the Brainerd Dispatch has been for 
$5,000 to receive the lower per inch rate.  Under the terms of the agreement, the City would 
receive a discounted rate of $12.70 per column inch rather than the general rate of $14.60 per 
column inch.   If the City does not meet the annual advertised rate of $5,000, the Brainerd 
Dispatch reserves the right to ask the City to compensation the Brainerd Dispatch the difference.  
The past few years the City has met the $5,000 annual contracted amount.  In 2014 the City 
purchased $5,820.24, in 2015 purchased $6,732.52, in 2016 purchased $6,973, in 2017 
purchased $6,011, and in 2018 purchased $5,417.99. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
The City is required to purchase $5,000 of advertising services from Brainerd Dispatch in 2019. 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS 
Staff recommends the Council motion to approve the 2019 Brainerd Dispatch advertising 
agreement.   
 
COUNCIL ACTION REQUESTED 
Motion to approve the 2019 Brainerd Dispatch advertising agreement.  
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REQUEST FOR COUNCIL ACTION 
January 8, 2019 

 
Department Origination: Administration  Agenda Section:  Consent  
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Agenda Item:  Accept City Hall Service Agreement with Marsden Building Maintenance 
 
 
Approval Required:  Simple Majority of Vote of the Council  
 
  
 
BACKGROUND   
The City has retained services from Marsden Building Maintenance for weekly cleaning of City 
Hall.  Marsden proposes to continue the service agreement with the City for a monthly fee of 
$657.14, this represents a 10% increase over 2018.  The service agreement can be canceled by 
either party with a 30-day notice.   
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
The monthly service fee has been incorporated into the 2019 annual budget. 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
Staff recommends the Council accept the Marsden service agreement for cleaning services at 
City Hall.  
 
COUNCIL ACTION REQUESTED 
Motion to approve the service agreement with Marsden Building Maintenance for service 
through December 31, 2019.  
 
ATTACHMENT 

1. Marsden Building Maintenance Service Agreement 
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JOINT LONG RANGE PLANNING COMMISSION AND PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 

MEETING 
December 17, 2018 

 
 
The meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m.  
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Chair Kevin Donnay, Commissioners Lori Rubin, Cathy Clark, Mark Cross, Melissa 
Barrick, Howie Oswald, Gwen Carleton, Council Liaison Steve Barrows and Council Liaison Todd Holman 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: Rock Yliniemi and Steve Lund 
 
STAFF PRESENT:  Community Development (CD) Director Josh Doty and Planner Matthew Gindele  
 
OTHERS: Mayor Darrell Olson 
 
CD Director Doty indicated that this is a joint meeting between Long Range Planning Commission and Planning 
and Zoning Commission.  He said that that to set the stage for the evening, the Long Range Planning Commission 
probably has more background on the two agenda items.  However, most of the work moving forward will likely 
be with the Planning Commission because the guidance has been established in the Comprehensive Plan.   CD 
Director Doty also asked the members of each Commission to introduce themselves.   
 
Residential Zoning District Study 
CD Director Doty went to the power point presentation for this study, he welcomed questions throughout the 
presentation. He gave the background of a developer providing notice of intent to subdivide land into 5 acre lots 
with well and septic on the edge of urban utilities where urban lots are guided in the Comprehensive Plan.  The 
city provided notice to the developer of the City Council consideration of a moratorium, which was approved to 
pause plat applications involving RS and F zoning districts that are 15 acres or less.     
 
CD Director Doty indicated that the comprehensive plan guides the City growth and the Long Range Planning 
Commission holds the public hearings for any amendments to the Comprehensive Plan. The Planning 
Commission holds any hearings for amendments to the zoning ordinance.  He stated that the Comprehensive Plan 
guides that the RS and F districts need to be revised or replaced.  He reviewed the four types of potential future 
zoning districts guided in the comprehensive plan, 1) a future rural district, 2) a large lot to future low density 
residential district, 3) smaller lot to future low density residential district and 4) smaller lot single family zoning 
district.   
 
Currently the zoning and comprehensive plan do not match, therefore, one of those items needs to change.  He 
discussed the areas that are zoned RS and F and how the Future Land Use does not match the present zoning.   He 
discussed areas in the city that have water and sewer and areas without city water and sewer and the policies 
currently in place. 
 
CD Director Doty spoke to the Commissions about the five acres subdivisions that we have on well and septic 
and how difficult it is to make those types of areas more dense with housing once the development pattern of 
roads and house placement is established.  He also discussed the difficulty of high costs needed to serve these 
areas with City sewer and water because there are less people to share the costs of infrastructure.     
 
CD Director Doty lastly spoke about the R-1 district and that subdivision is allowed to create 15,000-square foot 
urban lots with urban services present.  However, he also explained that one home can be built on an existing  
R-1 with well and septic but not subdivision for other well and septic lots.  
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Commissioner Holman stated that we have more infill land available for residential development than we need in 
this planning cycle.  CD Director Doty added that that is correct.  However, everyone should also understand that 
the City doesn’t control where developers request to subdivide, which is why the Comprehensive Plan and Zoning 
Ordinance needs to have guidance in place to achieve the types of growth that the City wants to see.    
 
Commissioner Hiltner asked if we have any idea how many residential vacant, sewered lots we have.  CD Director 
Doty said that he didn’t know that answer but that we could add them up.  
 
CD Director Doty reviewed four specific quadrants of the City.   
 
CD Director Doty said that one of the largest questions with this study is for the areas that are planned for future 
urban low density/R-1 development, what is the minimum lot size of the district.  He said that he receives 
questions about subdividing rural property.  Sometimes an owner wants to carve off a lot for a home for a family 
member, or perhaps they want to sell some lots for homes on well and septic.  The minimum lot size is important 
to property owners but it is also important to the City.  
 
Council Member Cross stated that part of the difficulty in the south part of the City is getting collector type roads 
to go through that area of the City.  Council Member Holman added that the more road planning would help give 
guidance to the future development of the City. 
 
The Commission discussed the Comprehensive plan and that it can be changed when needed, that it is not a 
forever plan, that it can be changed, however it is meant to guide the City. 
 
The Commission discussed the land in the ACUB boundary in Southwest Baxter and what their program goals 
are, which is to limit housing.  The Commissions also discussed the topography in the south are of the City and 
the challenges that presents with development.  
 
CD Director Doty stated that the overall goal for the comprehensive plan is to replace the F and RS District with 
new rural residential zoning district (Southwest Baxter) and determine the allow minimum lot size for this new 
district. He indicated that the creation of a new “Future R-1 Zoning District” will also require a minimum lot size 
however, property owners should have some flexibility to subdivide. Another item to discuss is small acreage 
zoning districts and potentially a more compact single-family zoning district such as twin homes for example. 
Commissioner Cross asked if the city still has a lot of 15,000 sq. ft. lots.  
 
CD Director Doty and Planner Gindele stated that most of the subdivisions are 15,000 to 20,000 sq. ft. lots. 
Commissioner Cross stated that it is hard to envision smaller lots than 15,000 square feet.  The Commission 
discussed a few developments in Baxter that have twin homes and the size of those developments. The 
Commission discussed the trade off’s of having smaller lots and larger lots.  
 
Council Liaison Holman asked what will happen with the allowance for animals if the RS district goes away.  CD 
Director Doty stated that RS and F districts does allow animals like horses, chickens with approvals, where R-1 
does not allow those types of animals.  Commissioner Cross asked if RS would go away or could you change the 
characteristics of RS.  CD Director Doty stated yes, that you could amend the characteristics of RS or replace it 
with a new district.  Commissioner Cross stated that the educational piece is very important because they are 
going to wonder why we are doing this.  
 
CD Director Doty noted that the next steps are to complete and study and have the public hearing. Public notice 
is needed, and staff has online comments, would advertise in the paper and should mail notices to the property 
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owners. Commissioner Cross asked if the notice could be given via the newsletter being that goes to all residents.  
 
Council Liaison Holman spoke about Camp Ripley, which is independent of the City but impacts the City.  Camp 
Ripley is sending notice to properties inviting them to consider their Conservation Easement program.  Land 
owners are individually making their own decisions on future development on a property by property basis 
exclusive of City planning.  Camp Ripley has protected 30,000 acers in the last 15 years and they focus on the 
greatest residential threat areas.  The commission discussed seeing an Camp Ripley conservation easement map.  
 
CD Director Doty stated that he is hearing that the Commission wants the city newsletter to list the meeting.  The 
commission discussed a divided meeting where the first part is a public open house followed by an opportunity 
to comment.  Commissioner Clark added that the educational part could be part of the meeting for the open dialog.  
 
Gateway Standards 
CD Director Doty started by sharing with the Commission the comprehensive plan guidance for the Business 
Gateway.  He indicated the amount of work that went into working on the comprehensive plan the draft business 
gateway. CD Director Doty stated this district was to make a few areas with stricter setbacks, preservation, size 
limits and signage. The commission reviewed the gateway location, talked about additional trees and landscaping 
to blend with the buildings for a more polished entrance. CD Director Doty shared the potential tree preservation, 
setback revisions, vista protection, development design and use standards with the Commission. CD Director 
Doty showed pictures of different types of setbacks for the Commission to review and determine which ones they 
would like to see in the future.  Council Liaison Holman talked about the Dicks sporting goods development and 
how the standards of screening put in place along the back of the building was an example of a success.  CD Doty 
said that the berm with trees was extremely difficult to get from the developer on that development.  CD Director 
Doty stated the north corridor is not included in this being it is built-out already. CD Director Doty and the 
Commission had extensive conversation regarding trees. 
 
Commissioner Cross talked about vistas and informed the Commission of exactly what vistas are meant to do. 
Commissioner Cross questioned if houses went along the gateway would there be a noise ordinance. CD Director 
Doty stated that there aren’t any homes along the corridor but that there are not highway noise requirements.  
 
CD Director Doty stated that the next step is to complete standards for the gateway district.  Mayor Olson stated 
that he is playing devil’s advocate regarding this district getting completed. He asked what if residential want to 
move in there like Monticello, are people not expecting to see business on that corridor? He asked what if Bass 
Pro or Cabella’s wanted to move in, do you not want that on the Corridor.  Commissioner Cross stated I don’t 
think we want those uses south of County Rd. 48.  Chair Donnay stated that if it is done right, that is what matters. 
The City has a chance to establish some parameters to help guide development. 
 
The commission discussed different types of developments in different city corridors and what examples they 
like and what they don’t like.  CD Director Doty stated that gateway standards could help lead development in a 
specific way to achieve the desired result.  
 
Commissioner Cross asked if someone with a lot of money came in tomorrow to develop the corridor could it be 
done. CD Director Doty not without utilities first.  However, if they could afford to pay for all the utilities, then 
yes they could.  
 
CD Director Doty talked of a development where staff asked them to keep 13 Jack Pine Trees and they did.  
Everyone can determine if that is a success or a failure.  The Commission and staff had additional conversation 
regarding building size and number of trees. 
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The Commission discussed oversized parking lots in the City and the ideas of alternative overflow parking areas. 
 
CD Director Doty asked for dates and direction for notifying the public. The Commission suggested the 
newsletter, paper and website. Mayor Olson stated that the Town Hall Meeting is trying to be brought back, that 
might be another place to notify people. Commissioner Clark commented about education of the residents. Mayor 
Olson thanked the Commission for the time the Commissioners spent at the meeting tonight. 
 
Adjournment 
Motion by Commissioner Rubin, second by Chair Donnay to adjourn the meeting at 8:40 p.m. Motion carried 
unanimously.    
 
Approved By:         Submitted By: 
 
____________________________     _________________________ 
Chair Kevin Donnay       Shanna Newman 
         CD Administrative Assistant 
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REQUEST FOR COUNCIL ACTION 
January 8, 2019 

 
Department Origination: Police     Agenda Section:  Consent 
     
_____________________________________________________________________________ 
Agenda Item: Accept with gratitude the Walmart Community Grant in the Amount of $1,550.00 
and Approve Transfer of $1,650 from Alcohol Forfeiture Fund. 
 
 
Approval Required: Simple Majority of Vote of the Council  
 
  
BACKGROUND 
The Baxter Police Department put in for a community grant through the local Walmart store and 
were fortunate to be awarded on their request.  A check for the amount of $1550.00 was issued to 
the police department.   
 
The funds will be used to purchase a department drone.  The difference in the amount of the 
grant and the price of the drone is $1,650.  We are requesting to have that amount transferred 
from the Alcohol Forfeiture Fund. 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
Transfer of $1,650.00 from alcohol forfeiture account. 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
Staff recommends Council approve the transfer of funds from alcohol forfeiture and accept the 
Walmart Community Grant. 
 
COUNCIL ACTION REQUESTED 
 
Motion to accept Walmart Community Grant with thanks and Approve Transfer of $1,650 from 
Alcohol Forfeiture Fund. 
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CITY OF BAXTER MINNESOTA 
RESOLUTION 2019-005 

 
RESOLUTION ORDERING IMPROVEMENT AND PREPARATION OF PLANS FOR 

THE 2019 SOUTH INTERCEPTOR AND NORTH FORESTVIEW AREA 
IMPROVEMENT PROJECT 

 
WHEREAS, pursuant to a resolution the council adopted November 20, 2018, a fixed date for a 
council hearing on Improvement No. 4102, the improvement of sanitary sewer forcemain and 
collection piping, water distribution piping, streets, stormwater, street lights, and trails from: 

• Forestview Drive – River Vista Drive to Highland Scenic Road; 
• Fuschia Drive – Forestview Drive to Land O’Lakes Road; 
• Land O’ Lakes Road – Fuschia Drive to Forestview Drive; 
• Laredo Road - Fuschia Drive to Forestview Drive; 
• Scenic River Drive – Forestview Drive to Highland Scenic Road; 
• Mississippi Road – Forestview Drive to Scenic River Drive; 
• Camwood Trail - Forestview Drive to Scenic River Drive; 
• Camwood Trail – Scenic River Drive to Highland Scenic Road; 
• Chestnut Drive – Highland Scenic Road to the end of the cul-de-sac; and  
• North side of Highland Scenic Road – Camwood Trail to point 1,500 feet east of 

Camwood Trail; and  

WHEREAS, ten days’ mailed notice and two weeks’ published notice of the hearing was given, 
and the hearing was held thereon December 20, 2018, at which all persons desiring to be heard 
were given an opportunity to be heard thereon,  
 
NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF BAXTER, 
MINNESOTA: 
 

1. Such improvement is necessary, cost-effective, and feasible as detailed in the feasibility 
report. 
 

2. Such improvement is hereby ordered as proposed in the council resolution adopted 20th 
day of November, 2018. 

 
3. Such improvement has no relationship to the comprehensive municipal plan.  

 
4. Bolton & Menk is hereby designated as the engineer for this improvement.  The engineer 

shall prepare plans and specifications for the making of such improvement. 
 

5. The city council declares it official intent to reimburse itself for the costs of the 
improvement from the proceeds of tax-exempt bonds.  

 
Whereupon, said Resolution is hereby declared adopted on this 8th day of January, 2019. 
 

________________________________ 
Darrel Olson, Mayor 

ATTEST: 
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____________________________________  
           City Seal 
Kelly Steele, Assistant City Administrator/Clerk 
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